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Valley Electric Association Comments to the California Air 
Resources Board on Amendments to the Cap and Trade Regulation  

January 20, 2017 
 
Valley Electric Association (VEA), Inc. hereby submits these comments to the 
California Air Resources Board (CARB) on its consideration of possible amendments 
to the Cap and Trade program. VEA also submitted comments in September of 2016 
and October of 2015 on this CARB rulemaking. 
VEA is a small electric cooperative utility, primarily serving load in Nevada.  VEA, 
recognizing the benefit of regional cooperation, was a first-mover in transitioning the 
service of its Nevada load into the CAISO as a Participating Transmission Owner 
(PTO) and a CAISO Load Serving Entity (LSE) in 2013.  Through the CAISO, VEA serves 
on average 60 MW/hour of load spread through southern Nevada.  VEA services its 
load through federal river project hydroelectricity, pooled supply agreements with 
other cooperatives, and economy energy purchases outside of California.  Since 2013, 
VEA has served its Nevada load through CAISO imports at Mead – a delivery point 
located outside of California.  VEA works diligently to balance its electricity supplies 
to its load.  On an annual basis, VEA’s imbalances which now flow through the CAISO’s 
markets, have been a small fraction of VEA’s total Nevada load.1 
In its December 21, 2016 package ARB has proposed further changes to how it 
accounts for energy transfers from adjacent states so as to accurately represent the 
carbon associated with electricity imported into California.  VEA is supportive of the 
CAISO’s proposed algorithmic changes which hold the possibility of a more equitable 
treatment of electricity flows into and out of California across through neighboring 
participating regions.  CARB’s proposed cap and trade changes will not provide a 
resolution to disparities that are created for VEA by CARB’s treatment of the 
balancing energy that is used to balance VEA’s Nevada load.  
CARB seems to have implicitly declined other proposed remedies offered by VEA 
given that no related changes have been proposed in any of the draft policy changes 
recommended.  VEA is disappointed that CARB has been unwilling to address VEA’s 
concerns – concerns that are recognized as legitimate by the CAISO.   (VEA’s 
September 2016 comments outlined these issues and proposed remedies in detail 
and attached herein.) 

                                                 
1 For example, on net VEA had approximately 1% imbalances for its Nevada load served through the 
CAISO in 2015. 
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VEA urges CARB to continue to work with the CAISO to implement algorithmic 
changes that both resolve the EIM issue and provide a model accurate treatment of 
any regions that participate in the CAISO energy markets yet are located outside the 
state of California.  In the interim VEA again asks CARB to be responsive to VEA’s 
requests to address the failure of the cap and trade rules and practices to properly 
account for the impact of VEA’s balancing energy on California carbon. 
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